
CACHE COUNTY COUNCIL MEETING 
September 08, 2009 

 
         
The Cache County Council convened in a regular session on September 08, 2009 at 5:00 p.m. 
in the Cache County Council Chamber at 199 North Main, Logan, Utah.  
        
ATTENDANCE:         
Chairman:   H. Craig Petersen 
Vice Chairman:  Gordon Zilles 
Council Members:  Craig W Buttars, Brian Chambers, Kathy Robison, Jon White & 

Cory Yeates  
County Executive:  M. Lynn Lemon     
County Clerk:  Jill N. Zollinger, absent. 
County Attorney:    James Swink 
   
The following individuals were also in attendance:  Troy Allen, Captain Kim Cheshire, Marc K. Ensign, 
Kristine Johnson, Lloyd Johnson, Ray Clawson, Joe Currie, Robert Davies, Ryan Davis, Justin Facer, 
Dan Gredvig, Sharon L. Hoth, Tom Jensen, Leslie Mascaro, Sheriff G. Lynn Nelson, David Nielsen, Pat 
Parker, Rick Plewe, Director Josh Runhaar, David Smith, Jim Smith, Patricia Tinney, Steven Tracy, 
Elaine Watkins, Reynold Watkins, John Wilson, Megan Wiseman, Media: Charles Geraci (Herald 
Journal), Jennie Christensen (KVNU), Jeremy Threlfall (KUTA-TV).   
 
OPENING REMARKS AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
 
Council member White gave the opening remarks and led those present in the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Buttars to approve the agenda as written including 
an Executive Session to discuss the purchase, sale, exchange, or lease of real property.  
Yeates seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
  
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
 
ACTION: Motion by Council member Yeates to approve the minutes of the August 25, 
2009 Council Meeting as amended.  Buttars seconded the motion.  The vote was 
unanimous, 7-0.  
 
REPORT OF THE COUNTY EXECUTIVE: M. LYNN LEMON   

 
APPOINTMENTS:  There were no appointments. 
 
WARRANTS:  Warrants for the period 08-12-2009 and 08-20-2009 were given to the Clerk for 
filing. 
 
OTHER ITEMS 

 
  Proposed Budget Schedule – Executive Lemon distributed the proposed budget 

schedule for this year for the Council’s review and input before finalization of the 
schedule.  The Council approved the schedule. 

 
(Attachment 1) 
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ITEMS OF SPECIAL INTEREST 
 

 Employee of the Month was presented to Deputy Holly Dixon of the Sheriff’s Office by 
Jim Smith. 

  
UNIT OR COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 

 Senior Citizens Center – Kristine Johnson updated the Council on some of the 
changes at the Center including hiring a new chef, two part-time cooks and a new 
outreach coordinator; Friday after-lunch programs and an increase in afternoon 
programs and activities as well as trips.  In response to Council members’ questions 
Johnson said there are 45-60 volunteers and one paid employee who deliver the 
approximate 300 Meals-on-Wheels each day; summer citizens in Cache County 
participate in the Center meals and activities; a new building is still being pursued, but 
Johnson’s goal is to make the present building work in the best possible way.   

 
PUBLIC HEARINGS, APPEALS AND BOARD OF EQUALIZATION MATTERS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  SEPTEMBER 8, 2009 – 5:15 P.M. – 1ST CDBG PUBLIC HEARING – Prior  
to opening the Public Hearing, Executive Lemon asked the Council what policy they want to  
follow concerning whether applicants requesting sponsorship must be in attendance at the 1st  
Public Hearing as stated in the advertisement for the hearing?  Last year applicants were  
trickling in right to the deadline.  The Council expressed the opinion that if individuals/groups are  
interested, they should be in attendance. 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Chambers to open the Public Hearing – 1st CDBG  
Public Hearing-September 8, 2009 at 5:15 p.m.  White seconded the motion.  The vote  
was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
Executive Lemon stated the purpose of the Public Hearing is to gain citizen input as to the  
needs of potential CDBG projects.  The county may have a particular project in mind; however, 
at this point they should be open to any project identified by the public and entertain 
sponsorship proposals from nonprofit groups. Input from this hearing will be considered by the 
county’s elected officials to determine which projects will be identified in the jurisdiction’s capital  
improvement plan.  All CDBG projects must be included in this plan.  Lemon asked those in  
attendance specifically for the Public Hearing to sign a roll with name, address and phone  
number.  Approximately $700,000.00 is expected to be available in the Bear River Region for  
CDBG projects; $400,000.00 of which will be available for infrastructure projects.  All of the  
allocated funds must meet a HUD national objective and benefit low and moderate income  
individuals.  Projects displacing lower and moderate income persons are not likely to receive  
funding.  The range of activities that may be undertaken with CDBG funds include community  
infrastructure projects, water, sewer, fire, emergency or medical services.  Lemon said he has  
the list of projects available and will be glad to answer any questions concerning them.   
 
Executive Lemon invited public comment. 
 
Steven Tracy, Sunshine Terrace Administrator, asked the county to sponsor a project for  
new flooring in Wings 1, 2, 3 and 4 and the dining room of the Sunshine Terrace building  
costing between $190,000.00 and $210,000.00. 
 
Executive Lemon asked if the Sunshine Terrace is willing to make up the difference in what they  
may be allocated from CDBG funding and the end of the project? Tracy responded they would do their 
very best.  Lemon asked Tracy to submit a written request of the project including an estimated cost. 
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There was no other public comment. 
 
Council member Chambers asked if others who are interested, but not in attendance, will be 
allowed to request sponsorship?  Lemon said last year applications were accepted after the 1st 
CDBG Public Hearing, but that created a problem with individuals applying literally just days 
before the county was ready to submit the application.   
 
Chairman Petersen asked why this is called the first CDBG Hearing?  Lemon explained that 
there are two hearings required.  The first to announce that there will be funding available and to 
invite people to request the county sponsor their project(s).  Those applications are sent through 
rating and ranking and at the second hearing the public is informed as to which projects were 
actually funded.   
 
Chairman Petersen said that the 1st CDBG Public Hearing will be continued through the 
next Cache County Council Meeting on September 22, 2009. 
 
INITIAL PROPOSAL FOR CONSIDERATION 
 

• Discussion – Use of Senior Citizens Center for After Hours Activities – Executive 
Lemon noted that the county used to make a 20% match of between $40,000.00 and 
$50,000.00 with the federal dollars for the Senior Center budget, but because the federal 
money has been flat and the state money has been reducing, the county’s contribution 
has gone up to almost $200,000.00.  The county cannot continue to make up this 
difference and Lemon asked Director Kristine Johnson to review the operations of the 
Center and eliminate or reduce as needed.  The night use of the building was excessive 
and problematic and was producing limited revenue.  A letter was sent to the nighttime 
users stating the building would no longer be available at night; however, Lemon said 
that was possibly a little short-sighted on his part as he wants the building to be available 
for seniors but he also wants to live within a budget.  Lemon asked for the Council’s 
input on the issue.  Does the Council want to provide more funding to provide for the 
nighttime uses?   

 
Director Johnson said the Center closes at 4:30 p.m.  At 5:00 p.m. activities begin with 
groups/individuals who have keys or who check out keys with activities ending at about 
10:00 p.m.  This occurs every day, including Sundays.  The custodian has concerns 
about keeping the building in order for all this use and Johnson noted there have been 
thefts from the Gift Shop. The majority of a group’s members must be senior citizens to 
be able to use the building.  Many pay nothing and the rest pay only a minimal fee.   
 
Council member Robison suggested restrictions including a written contract with a 
contact person for each group, restricting the age of the users, charging a fee for all, etc. 
and monitoring the usage with a review after six months. 
 
Director Johnson stated she could work with the building being used at night on two to 
three nights a week with a written policy.   
 
Council member Yeates recommended increasing the fees and re-keying the building 
immediately because too many people have keys to it. 
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Attorney Swink noted that any fee structure change must be approved by the Council, 
but the other changes are Executive decisions. 

 
PUBLIC HEARINGS, APPEALS AND BOARD OF EQUALIZATION MATTERS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  SEPTEMBER 8, 2009 – 5:45 P.M. – REZONE 17.56 ACRES OF  
PROPERTY FROM THE AGRICULTURE ZONE TO THE MINERAL EXTRACTION ZONE  
LOCATED AT APPROXIMATELY 12200 NORTH US HIGHWAY 91 IN COVE 
 
Tape 1, Side B 
 
Director Runhaar reviewed the details of the rezone noting that a special use permit will be 
required before any extraction occurs.   
 
Chairman Petersen opened the Public Hearing and invited public comment.  There was none. 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Yeates to close the Public Hearing-Rezone 17.56 
Acres of Property from the Agriculture Zone to the Mineral Extraction Zone located at 
approximately 12200 North US Highway 91 in Cove.  Robison seconded the motion.  The 
vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
THE COUNCIL CONVENED AS A BOARD OF EQUALIZATION 
 

 Set Board of Equalization Hearing Dates – The dates of September 10, 15, 17, 22 
and 24 at 8:00-11:30 a.m. and 2:00-5:30 p.m. were considered and staffed with Hearing 
Officers.    

 
 Approval of Board of Equalization Hearing Officers Actions – Copies of the parcels 

already considered at a Hearing were distributed.  Executive Lemon recommended 
approval of the actions of the Hearing Officers thus far.  (Details are on file in the Office of 
the Cache County Auditor.) 

 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Buttars to approve the actions of the Board of 
Equalization Hearing Officers to this point.  Yeates seconded the motion.  The vote was 
unanimous, 7-0. 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Robison to adjourn from the Board of Equalization.  
Yeates seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
THE COUNCIL ADJOURNED FROM THE BOARD OF EQUALIZATION. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  SEPTEMBER 8, 2009 – 6:00 P.M. – DECLARING PROPERTY SURPLUS 
IN NORTH LOGAN – Executive Lemon explained that this is an untended retention pond in a 
subdivision and the neighbors have proposed the county surplus the property so it can be 
purchased and cared for.  The location is at 2050 North 500 East in North Logan. 
 
Chairman Petersen opened the Public Hearing and invited public comment. 
 
Council member White asked how the county became the owner of a retention pond?  Executive Lemon 
replied it was listed as a parcel in the subdivision and taxes were never paid so it reverted to the county.   
 
There was no other comment. 
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ACTION:  Motion by Council member Yeates to close the Public Hearing – September 8, 
2009-6:00 p.m.-Declaring Property Surplus in North Logan.  White seconded the motion.  
The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
Executive Lemon said he will negotiate with the property owner desiring to purchase the 
retention pond property and bring pertinent information back for the Council’s consideration. 
 
SET PUBLIC HEARING:  SEPTEMBER 22, 2009 – 5:45 P.M. – OPEN THE 2009 BUDGET 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Vice Chairman Zilles to set a Public Hearing – September 22, 2009 – 
5:45 p.m. to Open the 2009 Budget.  Yeates seconded the motion.  The vote was 
unanimous, 7-0. 
 
PENDING ACTION 
 

 Decision – Cloud seeding 2009/2010 – Executive Lemon observed the State Division 
of Water Resources has asked the county to make a decision by October 15, 2009 as to 
whether the county intends to cloud seed again.  Cache County has been cloud seeding 
since about 1988, the cost is about $48,000.00 a year and the state usually agrees to 
pay about 50% of the cost and Lemon recommended Cache County’s participation. 

 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Yeates to recommend Cache County’s participation 
in cloud seeding for 2009/2010.  Chambers seconded the motion.  The vote was 
unanimous, 7-0. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS, APPEALS AND BOARD OF EQUALIZATION MATTERS 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  SEPTEMBER 8, 2009 – 6:15 P.M. – REZONE FROM AGRICULTURE (A) 
ZONE AND FOREST RECREATION (FR-40) ZONE TO THE UTILITY CORRIDOR OVERLAY 
(UCA) ZONE – Director Runhaar said a large portion of the rezone will cross over the FR-40 
Zone and a section will cross the AG Zone.  The entire corridor will be rezoned to the UCA Zone 
and will not affect the base zones of FR-40 and AG.  The easement will be a 50-foot wide 
permanent easement with some sections at 115 feet or wider for construction and construction 
yards.  All of the special use permit issues will come back to the Council for review at a later 
date.   
 
Runhaar displayed a map of the Questar pipeline and the proposed Ruby pipeline as requested 
by Executive Lemon.  Within 500 feet of the pipelines the Questar route impacts eighteen 
structures and the proposed Ruby pipeline route impacts eleven structures.  At 1,000 feet, 
Questar affects forty-four structures and Ruby affects twenty-seven.   
 
Vice Chairman Zilles stated he has received calls from concerned Paradise citizens about the 
proposed Ruby pipeline route.   
 
Council member White, who represents the area of the county where the pipeline will be, said 
he has not had anyone call him about the issue.  Those people whose properties will be crossed 
are in agreement with the proposal; however, there may be people in the area who do not like 
the proposed route and have safety concerns. 
 
Chairman Petersen opened the Public Hearing and invited public comment. 
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Marc Ensign, Paradise resident, indicated the pipeline will not cross his property, but he is opposed to 
the pipeline and cited safety concerns.  Ensign asked the Council to wait on its decision until information 
can be presented from Bruce Leishman, who is out of town, and other concerned citizens.   
 
Ryan Davis asked why the existing Questar pipeline corridor isn’t being used?  Does this set a precedent 
for other utilities to put pipelines in other areas? 
 
Patricia Tinney, Paradise resident, expressed opposition to the Ruby pipeline route due to concerns 
about aquifer contamination in the event of a natural disaster such as an earthquake.  Tinney said Ruby 
should follow the established Questar corridor. 
 
There was no other public comment. 
 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Yeates to close the Public Hearing-Rezone from 
Agriculture (A) Zone and Forest Recreation (FR-40) Zone to the Utility Corridor Overlay 
(UCA) Zone.  Zilles seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
PENDING ACTION 
 

 Discussion – 2009 County Initiatives – Council Priorities – Council members related 
their preferences as follows: 

 
Robison – implement the work flow with the SIRE program. 
Buttars – AG zone ordinance, community-wide planning and implementation, GIS person for            
               Water Department, water master plan 
Zilles – one-stop permitting 
White – training for Council on AG Zone ordinance  
Chambers – early retirement plan 
 

Chairman Petersen asked Executive Lemon how critical it is that the tax roll program be 
rewritten considering the county may be converting to the CAMA system?  Lemon said he 
believes the county should wait until CAMA is implemented. 
 

(Attachment 2) 
 
Tape 2, Side A 
 
INITIAL PROPOSAL FOR CONSIDERATION 
 

• Resolution No. 2009-25 – Opposing New Taxes on State or Local Governments, 
Employers or Households through Federal Climate Revenues Collection (NO 
ACTION TAKEN) – Council member Yeates read the resolution which was submitted by 
Alan Gardner, Box Elder County. 

 
Motion by Council member Yeates to waive the rules and approve Resolution No. 2009-25 
– Opposing New Taxes on State or Local Governments, Employers or Households 
through Federal Climate Revenues Collection.  Buttars seconded the motion.  
 
Discussion on the motion: 
Yeates, Buttars and Executive Lemon spoke in support of the resolution.  
 
Chairman Petersen said he has concerns that some of the information in the resolution is not clear and 
may not be factual.  He asked Robert Davies, a physicist, to explain his challenges to some of the 
statements in the resolution. 
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Davies said the resolution is wrong on two counts:  the cost estimate and the climate science and cited 
references supporting his stance.   
 
After discussion the Council decided the central point of the resolution is to oppose cap and trade and 
opted to invite other comment from Rocky Mountain Power and the Farm Bureau at an October Council 
meeting.  Executive Lemon will send back the resolution to Alan Gardner for a response to the disputed 
statements. 
 
Council members Yeates and Buttars withdrew their motion. 
 

(Attachment 3) 
 

• Resolution No. 2009-26 – Authorizing the Withdrawal from Participation in the 
Utah Counties Insurance Pool for Workers Compensation Insurance Coverage – 
Executive Lemon recommended approval due to a premium increase in a year when 
Cache County is struggling with revenue shortfalls. 

 
(Attachment 4) 

 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Chambers to approve Resolution No. 2009-26 – 
Authorizing the Withdrawal from Participation in the Utah Counties Insurance Pool for 
Workers Compensation Insurance Coverage.  Robison seconded the motion.  The vote 
was unanimous, 7-0. 
 

• Ordinance No. 2009-05 – Rezoning 17.56 Acres of Property from the Agriculture 
Zone to the Mineral Extraction Zone located at approximately 12200 North US 
Highway 91 in Cove 

 
(Attachment 5) 

 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Yeates to approve Ordinance No. 2009-05 – 
Rezoning 17.56 Acres of Property from the Agriculture Zone to the Mineral Extraction 
Zone located at approximately 12200 North US Highway in Cove.  White seconded the 
motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
Ordinance No. 2009-05:   The vote was 7-0.   
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• Ordinance No. 2009-06 – Rezone from Agriculture (A) Zone and Forest Recreation 

(FR-40) Zone to the Utility Corridor Overlay (UCA) Zone (NO ACTION TAKEN) – 
Council member Yeates suggested waiting to make a decision on this Ordinance until 
Mr. Leishman can appear and present his concerns and also ask Ruby Pipeline 
representatives to answer the question of why they are not using the existing Questar 
pipeline corridor.   

 
Chairman Petersen indicated this will be on the September 22, 2009 Council agenda. 
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Director Runhaar interjected that there were Ruby Pipeline personnel present if the 
Council wished to direct questions to them. 
 
John Wilson, Ruby pipeline, stated that Ruby does not utilize eminent domain in its 
business dealings and introduced Dan Gredvig, Land Project Manager for the Ruby 
pipeline project. 
 
The Council asked Gredvig why the Questar pipeline corridor is not being used and why 
the original northern route proposal was changed to the southern route?  Gredvig 
responded that any project has to reside within its own right-of-way and Ruby would 
have been adjacent to, or depending upon topography, hundreds of feet away from the 
Questar line.  Environmental issues were the major reason for the change from the 
proposed northern route to the southern route including conflict with the California-
Oregon Trail, Resource Management Plan conflicts, National Forest conflicts and Forest 
Service Resource Management Plan utility corridor problems.   
 
Chairman Petersen asked what the property tax revenue will be to Cache County if the 
southern route is approved?  Executive Lemon responded it will be $650,000.00 to 
$700,000.00 a year, sixty percent of which will go to schools.   
 
Executive Lemon asked Gredvig to address safety concerns.  Gredvig replied they are 
regulated by the Department of Transportation and the National Gas Industry relative to 
safety.  The pipeline will be a steel ½” to ¾” pipe buried at a minimum of 36 inches but 
will be deeper in most locations. 

 
Tape 2, Side B 
 

Gredvig explained that because natural gas rises and dissipates it will not contaminate 
the aquifer in the event of a natural disaster. 

 
Vice Chairman Zilles observed that the environmental issues with the northern route 
would have greatly extended the timeline for completion of the project and conjectured 
that was probably the major reason for the change to the southern route.  Gredvig 
conceded the timeline constraints are better with the southern route. 

 
• Cache County Community Foundation Board-Approval of CF Dynamics Project – 

Executive Lemon read a description of the project stating that the Council is basically 
approving a project for payment for web design and the establishment of a domain name 
for CERT. 

 
ACTION:  Motion by Council member Robison to approve the CF Dynamics Project.  
Zilles seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
COUNCIL MEMBER REPORTS 
 
There were no reports. 
 
Chairman Petersen indicated the last item on the agenda is an Executive Session.  The 
session will be brief with no public announcement after; therefore, the Council will 
adjourn from Council Meeting and move to Executive Session. 
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ACTION:  Motion by Council member Buttars to adjourn from Council Meeting and move 
to an Executive Session to discuss the purchase, sale, exchange or lease of real 
property.  Robison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous, 7-0. 
 
The Council moved to an Executive Session at 7:42 p.m. 
 
The Council adjourned from the Executive Session at 8:20 p.m. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The Council meeting adjourned at 7:39 p.m. 
   
 
 
 
 
  
  
                                                              _____________________________                                     
ATTEST: Jill N. Zollinger    APPROVAL: H. Craig Petersen 
                County Clerk                          Chairman   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 




















































